Tualatin Hills Park & Recreation District

TRAILS ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES

Advisory Committee Meeting

Date:  May 18, 2010

Time:  7:00 p.m.

Location:  Elsie Stuhr Center

5550 SW Hall Blvd.; Beaverton, Oregon

Committee Members Present:  Chair Wendy Kroger, Vice Chair Tom Hjort, Joe Barcott, Barb Sonniksen, Mary O'Donnell, Susan Hanson

Ex-Officio Members Present:  Mel Huie (Metro), Joy Chang (Washington County), Kevin Sutherland (Beaverton School District), Don Gustafson (City of Beaverton)

THPRD Staff Present:  Steve Gulgren, Hal Bergsma

Absent:  Kevin Apperson, Kris Schamp, Margaret Middleton, Robert Spurlock 

Guests:  Ruth Deal (Safe Routes to School), Bill Hagerup 

I.  Call to Order


Chair Wendy Kroger called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

II.  Introduction of guests and visitors


Everyone present introduced themselves

III.  Approval of April Minutes


Hal noted a misspelling of Tonquin Trail.  Subject to that amendment, Barb moved to approve the minutes; Tom seconded; and the April minutes as amended were approved by unanimous vote.

IV.  Announcements


Wendy announced that Dave Brown has submitted his resignation from the committee.

V.  Program


A.  Ruth Deal-Safe Routes to School (SRTS) Coordinator at West Tualatin View Elementary School.  Ruth noted that children do not walk or bike to school as much as they used to; that it is the new norm to either take a school bus, or be driven in cars.  She distributed (1) a packet explaining the Oregon SRTS Program, (2) a sample questionnaire called “how walkable is your community,” and (3) a hard copy of a power point presentation about the SRTS program, which she used as the outline of her presentation.  She explained what the program is; how children are encouraged to walk to school; why a biking and walking program should be supported by the community; what West Tualatin Valley, and Findley Elementary Schools have done with the program; what walking school buses are and why they should be implemented; who partners with the Beaverton School District in implementation of the program; and the program's current needs and future prospects in Washington County and Beaverton.  

Wendy asked Ruth what path connections are needed and Ruth said they are working on identifying those needed connections.  Bill Hagerup noted that any connection is better than nothing, and that whereas THPRD is building some connections, there are still many that need to be developed.  Wendy asked what else the district could do to improve walking routes to schools, and how we might build on what we have already done.  Ruth said she hoped to be able to study a map of area schools, overlaid with a map of the district, so that she could better determine where connection paths might be most useful, and that she would let us know when she has been able to perform that research.  The committee encouraged her to do so, and emphasized that it would actively try to get useful connection paths built.

Finally, Ruth noted that many parents are concerned about danger to their children if they are walking to school, and that it's necessary to have paths located where parents believe their children will be safe.


B.  Grants.  Hal described three grants that are currently available.  One is an ODOT bike/ped grant.  $5,000,000 is available statewide and will be awarded in 2012-2013.  Projects eligible for the grant include pedestrian street crossings, bike boulevards, and mid-block crossings.  Deadline for the application is July 9, 2010.  The committee discussed various locations where crossings might be sought, including the Westside Trail crossings of Springville Road, West Union Road, and Scholls Ferry Road.

The second grant is a Federal Transportation Enhancement (TE) grant that is available for a variety of purposes including trails, education, and beautification of transportation corridors.  Statewide there is $17,000,000 available for projects in 2013-14.  10.27% match is required.  Notice of intent deadline is June 30, 2010: application deadline - September 30.  In answer to a question, Hal indicated that construction of the Beaverton Creek Trail would qualify for the grant.

The third grant is a TIGER grant (Transportation Investment Generating Economic Recovery).  These are “big ticket” grants in the amounts of $10,000,000 to $200,000,000.  Pre-application deadline is July 16, 2010; final application, August 23.  THPRD is seriously considering strengthening its application and reapplying for money for the previously submitted "Crescent Corridor" in partnership with the cities of Beaverton and Tigard.
Hal confirmed that THPRD will continue to apply for grants.  The committee again discussed possible uses for grant funds and agreed that a crossing over Springville Road would be good use of funds, as would construction of Segment 14 of the Westside Trail, which was identified as a good candidate for the TE grant

Mel added that he is aware of substantial governmental efforts to get money allocated for active transportation projects.


C.  Report on Second Annual Regional Trail ride held May 15.  Many committee members helped and/or rode.  Everyone agreed it was a success and there should be a third annual ride in 2011.  Mel said he thought there should be two rides a year.  Everyone had positive comments about the ride, except everyone agreed advertising of the ride could be improved because there were only about twenty-two riders (including committee members and THPRD employees).  It was noted, however, that a lot of other events were occurring that day such as the Reach the Beach bicycle ride.  Wendy suggested that next year the ride might be the second weekend of May rather than the third, even though it is Mother's Day weekend (Mother's Day:  May 8, 2011).  Joy emphasized that the ride really made it clear to her how important it is to have such things as curb cuts, safe street crossings, and good connectivity, because their absence has a substantial negative affect on one's riding experience.


D.  Trails Master Plan Benchmarks.  No report (Kevin is absent).


E.  June 5 National Trails Day Project.  Wendy reminded the committee that there will be a work party at Murrayhill Powerline Park.  Barb agreed to disseminate to the committee, by email, information on time and exact location.


F.  Westside Regional Trail Master Plan Committee Report.  Joe reported that this committee has had no activity since the last TAC meeting on April 20, 2010.


G.  Updates.  



1.  Metro (Mel):  Metro is preparing a memorandum regarding possible locations of trail easements for the Westside Trail.  Mel encouraged attendance at the June 4 Oregon Bike Summit, and July 14 Quarterly Trails Meeting/Forum at Metro.  



2.  City of Beaverton (Don):  Nothing to report in Margaret's absence.



3.  Beaverton School District (Kevin):  Kevin is working with the Safe Routes to School programs in the district.



4.  Beaverton Bicycle Advisory Coalition:  No one yet appointed to replace Dave.



5.  Washington County (Joy):  The newly hired land use director, Andrew Singelakis, would like to attend a TAC meeting in the near future.  A second draft of the county's mid-block crossing policy guideline is being circulated and reviewed.  Greg Miller indicates that the current draft is very close to becoming the final version, and will be submitted to the Board for approval in a month or two.  Finally, Joy reported on the work program for the planning division, and reminded the committee that the division's priorities are North Bethany, West Bull Mountain, Reserves, and to review the status of off-street trails.  Joy believes the county is going to categorize off-street trails as desirable, and perhaps even essential or critical. 

Barb noted that she is involved with a natural resources work group, focusing on the north Bethany area, and that she would welcome staff assistance at some of those meetings, if at all possible.                  


H.  Park District Re-naming Project.  Steve distributed a 9-page packet describing the re-naming project, and one page of the District's 2006 Comprehensive Plan that analyzed passive and active recreation, and noted that facility classifications should be “based on primary intended use.”  The purpose of this re-naming exercise is to name different facilities based on their primary intended use, and to not just call everything a park.  For example, if it is primarily something else, like a wetland that cannot be used for recreation, call it what it is.  All sites that were acquired with specific conditions attached to their naming, such as a memorial name, will retain their current name regardless of primary intended use.  And there will be instances where numerous current facilities will be consolidated into one named facility, if they are congruent and function together, which could result in removal of current names.  Many current parks will be renamed as wetlands, woods, or greenways.  

The project is going to want feedback from the TAC on numerous issues as they arise.  For example, does the committee prefer the designation “nature park” or “natural area”?  And, what about the situation where a trail extends through several parks.  Should the trail somehow take on the name of the park it's going through, or remain totally independent since that park is only one portion of the trail?  How about the classification of “greenway”?  We ran out of time for the discussion of this topic, it will be revisited as an agenda item again next month.        


I.  Steve reports that he isn't certain whether or not Lee's Memorial Bench has been ordered, or whether it will be installed by the June meeting.  It was agreed that the June meeting will be the annual picnic, and will be at the Fanno Farmhouse (near placement of the bench) regardless of whether the bench is installed.  If it has been installed the committee will view it during the meeting.

Next Meeting:  June 15, 2010 picnic meeting at Fanno Farmhouse. 

Meeting adjourned at 9:00 p.m.  

Respectfully submitted,

Joe Barcott

Recording Secretary

